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Commendations:

· This was a very high quality self-study – well-written, organized, well-supported by data in the appendix.  The department is to be commended for their superb work, which is particularly impressive given the recent transition in leadership in the department - the new chair did a great job of leading the department through the Program Review process.  The abundant use of data in the Appendix to support the narrative in the body of the self-study was excellent.  This is a self-study that should serve as a model for other departments undergoing the process in the future.
· Not only was the self-study well-written, but the involvement of the entire department in its preparation was evident.  There was a high degree of participation by the entire department in the meeting with the review team – all faculty responded to questions and shared insights more or less equally, and participation was fairly evenly distributed among the members of the department.  A team approach was evident in the self-study and review team meeting, which would seem to be indicative of an atmosphere of cohesion and collaboration within the department.
· The department was very candid and honest in the self-study – there didn’t seem to be any attempt to obscure or downplay opportunities for improvement.  Because of this, it was evident that the department is very aware of where its challenges lie.  The department seems to have a strong understanding of where improvements could be made, has a willingness to address the challenges it faces, and is realistic in discussing those challenges.  The department’s candor allowed for a very balanced and comprehensive picture of the department and its direction.
· The department appears to be very well-informed about both internal and external factors that affect the education and career prospects of its students and graduates.  The discussion with the review team revealed a keen knowledge of hiring trends and the occupational outlook for physical therapist assistants, and the department appears to have a good grasp on where the field is going that allows it to prepare its students for the future.
· This is a department that is willing to try new and innovative approaches that attempt to improve student outcomes. One example of this is the pioneering work the department is doing on selective admissions, something that is new to the division, and that has the potential to have a substantial impact on completion.  The department has a long history of attempting to reduce student attrition, and while attrition continues to be a challenge there have been a number of well-thought out efforts in the past that are indicative of  a commitment to improving students’ educational outcomes. 
· The department’s efforts at inculcating a commitment to lifelong learning in its students is highly commendable.  Clearly the strong emphasis placed on lifelong learning – both in terms of formal continuing education and informal continuous learning – illustrates how seriously this is taken by the department.

· In the self-study there was an excellent example of closing the loop with assessment of general education outcomes in the department’s work on improving student mastery of information literacy outcomes.  Based on results garnered from the general education rubrics for information literacy, the department added “numerous projects, research papers, and case studies”.  These efforts to improve student general education outcomes – based on assessment data – serve as a model for how general education assessment should be conducted that other departments in the college would do well to emulate.
· In the meeting with the review team the department described several opportunities to develop leadership skills and enhance students’ level of responsibility.  The Student Leadership Team, the student liaisons who provide feedback to the department, the APTA liaisons who keep other students informed of issues involving the APTA organization, and other department initiatives provide unique opportunities for students to develop leadership skills and enlarge their sphere of responsibility, and the department deserves high praise for these efforts to enrich the education of their students.  It is one of several examples that illustrate the holistic approach that the department takes with its students.

· The department’s individualized advising efforts with its students are an excellent indication of the concern and commitment that the department has for its students.  The department’s work with students who are not a good fit for the program is especially praiseworthy – the care and attention that the chair and faculty give to students who leave the program prior to completion are truly admirable, with advising and referrals to Career Services that substantially increase the likelihood of a successful transition into another field of study.  This underscores the department’s exemplary commitment to its students, even when they are leaving the program prematurely.
· The goals provided in Section IV. E. of the self-study were excellent – they were relevant, substantial, clear, and focused, with the potential to lead to real improvements.
· The department’s suggestions of how the Program Review process could be improved in the next cycle were superb – the suggestion that they develop a system to collect and maintain data so that it will be available for the next program review is excellent, and the review team anticipates that the department will follow through on this plan.
Recommendations for Action:

· It is recommended that the department prioritize its excellent suggestion to improve the Program Review process the next time around by developing “a data collection method that addresses these components and maintain the data through the years”.  Often good intentions are lost to competing priorities once the Program Review process is completed for the next five years – care should be taken to ensure that the department follows through with this plan, which should result in an even more impressive self-study in five years’ time.  The department has the opportunity to take its already substantial assessment work to the next level with strategic and systematic collection, analysis and use of data, and the review team hopes that the department will act on this opportunity.
· While the department has a solid history of serious efforts to reduce attrition, it continues to be something that the department should seek to address.  The implementation of selective admissions holds great promise for lowering attrition, and it is recommended that the department carefully track the impact that these admissions changes have on subsequent student attrition and completion.  Hopefully selective admissions will lead to substantial decreases in attrition, although even if they do the department should continue to explore other strategies that might increase retention of students in the program.
· The challenges of expanding the program to the Courseview Campus were discussed at length during the meeting with the review team, and while the department has truly done an excellent job of managing this expansion, there are still challenges with consistency in processes and procedures between the two locations that need to be addressed.  At some point there will need to be contemplation and long-term planning regarding the eventual relationship between the two locations – will Courseview’s PTA program always be subordinate to the one at the Dayton Campus, or at some point will it eventually achieve a measure of independence?  And what would the implications be institutionally and for accreditation?
· The Courseview Campus overall is still young and growing, and is in a position where decisions will frequently need to be made regarding priorities and allocation of resources.  The department will need to be proactive in articulating its needs to help with prioritization of limited resources.
· At the present time the chair of the department is heavily involved in Completion by Design, which provides some real benefits in terms of aligning the department’s goals with this initiative and positioning the department at the forefront of the institution’s efforts to increase completion.  This connection should be leveraged in a synergistic way to both allow the department to support the Completion by Design initiative and allow Completion by Design to enhance the department’s efforts to increase student success.  The department is uniquely positioned to support and be supported by this institutional initiative
.
· It was noted in the self-study that not much data was reported for assessment results for program outcomes – while no doubt some data is currently collected, and more will be collected as the department increases its data collection and analysis efforts, in future self-studies – and in the Annual Updates the department submits in coming years - the department should make a point of explicitly reporting results of assessment of program outcomes.  These results may include both quantitative and qualitative data.
‘

Overall Assessment of Department’s Progress and Goals
This is a high functioning department that has an exemplary level of commitment to its students.  The self-study that was submitted was a model that other departments should emulate, and exemplified what the process is all about.  This is particularly impressive given the recent transition in department leadership, and that the self-study was done under the direction of a first-year chair.  The outstanding quality of the self-study was a testament to the caliber of the department’s faculty and the effectiveness of its leadership. 
The focus on students, the level of commitment to their success, the extra effort that the department makes on their behalf – all are deserving of the highest praise.  The department’s CAPTE accreditation and higher than national average licensure pass rates also testify to its high quality.  The department is doing some phenomenal work in laying the groundwork for selective admissions.  This is a department that understands its students, and goes the extra mile to help them achieve their goals.  It is also a department that is keenly aware of its opportunities for improvement, but does not shy away from discussing, addressing, and confronting those opportunities.  This is a department that is truly a valuable asset to Sinclair, and in many ways sets an example for other departments to follow.
Institutional or Resource Barriers to the Department’s Ability to accomplish its Goals, if any:

The growing pains that have been experienced by the PTA program at Courseview Campus are not unique to this department, and are an inevitable aspect of any institution that makes a bold effort to grow.  Progress rarely occurs free of challenges that must be overcome, and Sinclair will continue to meet these challenges in a strategic, thoughtful way in all aspects of expansion at Courseview Campus.

Reduced access to and increased competition for clinical sites has been mentioned by several other Life and Health Sciences departments during their Program Reviews, and appears to be a general challenge for that division.  New and innovative approaches to scheduling clinical experiences will likely need to be explored in the future.

Many departments experience low response rates to graduate and employer surveys.  Research, Analytics, and Reporting is currently implementing initiatives that entail close collaboration with departments in an attempt to increase these response rates, and this department – like all departments – is encouraged to engage fully with RAR’s collaborative efforts.
Employer feedback regarding a lack of critical thinking skills in graduates was noted by this department, as is the case for many other departments.  The institution may need to initiate serious conversations regarding how improved critical thinking skills can be fostered in our students.  These conversations will likely need to occur in the context of Sinclair’s general education efforts.
